



Calhoun: The NPS Institutional Archive

DSpace Repository

Theses and Dissertations

1. Thesis and Dissertation Collection, all items

2019-12

INFORMING THE SYSTEMS ENGINEERING APPROACH TO MAINTENANCE ACTIVITY DEVELOPMENT USING MAINTENANCE PERSONNEL RISK ATTITUDES

Rathwell, Benjamin W.

Monterey, CA; Naval Postgraduate School

http://hdl.handle.net/10945/64053

Downloaded from NPS Archive: Calhoun



Calhoun is a project of the Dudley Knox Library at NPS, furthering the precepts and goals of open government and government transparency. All information contained herein has been approved for release by the NPS Public Affairs Officer.

> Dudley Knox Library / Naval Postgraduate School 411 Dyer Road / 1 University Circle Monterey, California USA 93943

http://www.nps.edu/library



NAVAL POSTGRADUATE SCHOOL

MONTEREY, CALIFORNIA

THESIS

INFORMING THE SYSTEMS ENGINEERING APPROACH TO MAINTENANCE ACTIVITY DEVELOPMENT USING MAINTENANCE PERSONNEL RISK ATTITUDES

by

Benjamin W. Rathwell

December 2019

Thesis Advisor: Co-Advisors: Douglas L. Van Bossuyt Joseph W. Sweeney III Anthony G. Pollman

Approved for public release. Distribution is unlimited.

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE			Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188
Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instruction, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to Washington headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports, 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302, and to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0704-0188) Washington, DC 20503.			
1. AGENCY USE ONLY (Leave blank)	2. REPORT DATE December 2019	3. REPORT TY	PE AND DATES COVERED Master's thesis
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE INFORMING THE SYSTEMS ENGINEERING APPROACH TO MAINTENANCE ACTIVITY DEVELOPMENT USING MAINTENANCE PERSONNEL RISK ATTITUDES5. FUNDING NUMBERS6. AUTHOR(S) Benjamin W. Rathwell5. FUNDING NUMBERS			
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Naval Postgraduate School Monterey, CA 93943-5000			8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER
9. SPONSORING / MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Naval Research Program, Monterey, CA 93943			10. SPONSORING / MONITORING AGENCY REPORT NUMBER
11. SUPPLEMENTARY NO official policy or position of the	TES The views expressed in this t e Department of Defense or the U.	hesis are those of th S. Government.	e author and do not reflect the
12a. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT 12b. DISTRIBUTION CODE Approved for public release. Distribution is unlimited. A			
13. ABSTRACT (maximum 2 Systems engineering p determined by system comp system operators and ma availability that the system the concepts of reliability, r operators and maintainers I providing the engineer wit system "value" parameter, may be taken by systems e iterations to the system desi engineers will likely choos not limited to physical al depending the system's sta perspective rather than a rel	practices in the Navy considered operations and a maintenance condi- intainers may be useful in operators and maintainers have isk attitudes, and utility theory have on system operational ave h a risk-attitude-adjusted insign which, in this case, is system r ngineers that uses the output of ign process. If it is deemed nect e new system components and teration of the system. Sever age in the life cycle, address the iability perspective.	er operational av cept. A better und- understanding po- e. The method pro- to quantify the ef- ailability. The me ht into the syster eliability. This is f the previous for essary to redesign /or alter their con- al other options, his issue from a p	ailability as a system attribute erstanding of the risk attitudes of otential impacts to operational esented in this thesis synthesizes fect that risk attitudes of systems thod consists of four main steps n's "utility" as determined by a accompanied by a final step that ur steps to inform any necessary the system (Step 5), the systems figuration; however, redesign is which may be more practical maintainability or supportability
14. SUBJECT TERMS15. NUMBER OFavailability, decision-making, DOSPERT, human factors engineering, human systemsPAGESintegration, maintenance, reliability, risk attitude, supportability, systems engineering, utility75			IS PAGES g, utility 75
17. SECURITY	18. SECURITY	19. SECURITY	16. PRICE CODE 20. LIMITATION OF
CLASSIFICATION OF REPORT Unclassified	CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE Unclassified	CLASSIFICATION ABSTRACT Unclassified	ON OF ABSTRACT
NSN 7540-01-280-5500 Standard Form 298 (Rev. 2-			

Prescribed by ANSI Std. 239-18

Approved for public release. Distribution is unlimited.

INFORMING THE SYSTEMS ENGINEERING APPROACH TO MAINTENANCE ACTIVITY DEVELOPMENT USING MAINTENANCE PERSONNEL RISK ATTITUDES

Benjamin W. Rathwell Lieutenant, United States Navy BS, U.S. Naval Academy, 2012

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN SYSTEMS ENGINEERING

from the

NAVAL POSTGRADUATE SCHOOL December 2019

Approved by: Douglas L. Van Bossuyt Advisor

> Joseph W. Sweeney III Co-Advisor

Anthony G. Pollman Co-Advisor

Ronald E. Giachetti Chair, Department of Systems Engineering

ABSTRACT

Systems engineering practices in the Navy consider operational availability as a system attribute determined by system components and a maintenance concept. A better understanding of the risk attitudes of system operators and maintainers may be useful in understanding potential impacts to operational availability that the system operators and maintainers have. The method presented in this thesis synthesizes the concepts of reliability, risk attitudes, and utility theory to quantify the effect that risk attitudes of systems operators and maintainers have on system operational availability. The method consists of four main steps providing the engineer with a risk-attitude-adjusted insight into the system's "utility" as determined by a system "value" parameter, which, in this case, is system reliability. This is accompanied by a final step that may be taken by systems engineers that uses the output of the previous four steps to inform any necessary iterations to the system design process. If it is deemed necessary to redesign the system (Step 5), the systems engineers will likely choose new system components and/or alter their configuration; however, redesign is not limited to physical alteration of the system. Several other options, which may be more practical depending the system's stage in the life cycle, address this issue from a maintainability or supportability perspective rather than a reliability perspective.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INT	RODUCTION	1	
	А.	MOTIVATION	1	
	B.	THE CURRENT OPERATIONAL AVAILABILITY		
		APPROACH	1	
	C.	THE OBJECTIVE	1	
	D.	RESEARCH QUESTIONS		
	Е.	SCOPE, LIMITATIONS, AND ASSUMPTIONS		
		1. Scope	2	
		2. Limitations	3	
		3. Assumptions	3	
II.	LIT	ERATURE REVIEW AND THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK	7	
	А.	OPERATIONAL AVAILABILITY	7	
		1. Reliability	9	
		2. Maintainability	13	
		3. Supportability	14	
	B.	HUMAN SYSTEMS INTEGRATION	16	
	C.	USABILITY AND HUMAN FACTORS ENGINEERING	18	
	D.	PSYCHOLOGY19		
	E.	RISK	20	
	F.	THE DESIGN PROCESS	21	
	G.	UTILITY THEORY	22	
III.	ME	THODOLOGY	25	
	A.	STEP 1: IDENTIFY KEY SYSTEM ATTRIBUTES	26	
	B.	STEP 2: DETERMINE RISK ATTITUDES OF SOMS	27	
		1. Select Risk Assessment Tool	27	
		2. Determine Risk Attitudes	28	
		3. Determine Relative Risk Impact	29	
		4. Calculate Risk Coefficient	30	
		5. Identify SOMs		
	C.	STEP 3: DEVELOP THE UTILITY FUNCTION	32	
		1. Inversion and Application of a Scaling Factor		
		2. Graphical Representation (The Utility Curve)		
	D.	STEP 4: EVALUATE THE SYSTEM		
	E.	STEP 5: ADJUST SYSTEM ATTRIBUTES		
	F.	SUMMARY		

IV.	IMPLEMENTATION OF THE METHOD			
	А.	STEP 1: IDENTIFY KEY SYSTEM ATTRIBUTES		
		1. Component Data		
		2. Component Configuration		
		3. System Reliability		
	B.	STEP 2: DETERMINE RISK ATTITUDES OF SOMS		
	C.	STEP 3: DEVELOP THE UTILITY FUNCTION		
	D.	STEP 4: EVALUATE THE SYSTEM	40	
	Е.	STEP 5: ADJUST SYSTEM ATTRIBUTES	41	
V.	CON	CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS		
	А.	RECOMMENDATIONS	43	
		1. Modify the System	43	
		2. Redesign the Maintenance Concept	43	
		3. Other Considerations	44	
		4. Replace the SOM	45	
	В.	FUTURE WORK	45	
LIST	OF R	EFERENCES	47	
INIT	'IAL D	ISTRIBUTION LIST	53	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.	Operational Availability by Time. Source: Pryor (2008)	8
Figure 2.	Series Reliability Diagram	10
Figure 3.	Series Parallel Diagram	11
Figure 4.	Vee Process Model. Source: Blanchard and Fabrycky (2011, 37)	21
Figure 5.	Monotonically Increasing and Decreasing Relationships. Source: Kirkwood (1997)	24
Figure 6.	Methodology	26
Figure 7.	Risk Attitude Utility Curve	34
Figure 8.	Example Component Configuration RBD	38
Figure 9.	Risk-Adjusted Reliability as a Function of Nominal Reliability	40

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.	Example Personal Risk Attitude Composition	.29
Table 2.	Risk Domains with Relative Impact Levels	.30
Table 3.	Component Reliability Data	.37
Table 4.	Risk Attitude Summary	.39
Table 5.	MTBF Extension by Maintenance	.44

LIST OF ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

CNO	Chief of Naval Operations
DOSPERT	domain-specific risk-taking
HFE	human factors engineering
HSI	human systems integration
INCOSE	International Council on Systems Engineering
ILS	integrated logistics support
LOE	line of effort
MTBF	mean time between failure
MTBM	mean time between maintenance
ORM	occupational risk management
RBD	reliability block diagram
SE	systems engineering
SoS	system of systems

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Navy is a unique and complex organization with high tempo and extensive operational commitments. To perform well in such a dynamic environment and continue to meet the demand of prompt and sustained combat, operational availability is of paramount importance. Systems engineering practices within the Navy generally consider operational availability to be a system attribute determined by the quality and arrangement of the components within the system as well as the system's maintenance concept. One potential method of improving system engineering processes is by augmenting existing design considerations by measuring the risk attitudes of the individuals who will be interacting with the system and analyzing individuals' risk attitudes to predict the impact on operational availability.

A better understanding of how risk attitudes of individuals specifically involved with operating and maintaining a system may be useful in modifying how a system is designed and/or operated to address potential impacts to operational availability from individuals' risk attitudes that are not what systems engineers would otherwise have anticipated. The method developed in this thesis is intended to be implemented early in the systems engineering process during overall conceptual system design and architecture to aid in maintenance concept development. The method is targeted toward new systems; however, the method may be applicable to existing systems scheduled to go through periods of major overhaul or upgrade.

This author's methodology synthesizes the concepts of reliability, risk attitudes, and utility theory to quantify otherwise qualitative characteristics of system operators and maintainers (SOM) as they relate to operational availability. The process consists of four main steps providing the engineer with a risk-attitude-adjusted insight into the system's "utility" as determined by a system "value" parameter, which in this case is system or component reliability. This is accompanied by a final step that may be taken by systems engineers that uses the output of the previous four steps to inform any necessary iterations to the system design process:

- 1. Identify key characteristics of the system.
- 2. Determine the risk attitudes of SOMs.
- 3. Develop the utility function.
- 4. Evaluate the utility of the system.
- 5. If necessary, implement adjustments to or redesign the system.

As systems engineering is an iterative and recursive process, should the engineer require execution of the fifth step, it may be necessary to perform steps four and five until reaching a satisfactory outcome.

The first step in determining how risk attitude impacts the operational availability of a system is to identify some of the key system attributes, including reliability. The reliability characteristics of each component are multiplied against each other pursuant to the overall reliability equations governed by component arrangements to determine the system's overall reliability level. This overall reliability level is then used as the "value" of the utility function in a utility theory approach. The next step of the method is to understand the aspirational risk attitudes of the personnel involved with the operation and maintenance of the system beginning with first selecting an appropriate risk attitude test. The (Domain-Specific Risk Taking) DOSPERT test covers five domains of risk-taking/aversion including ethics, finance, health/safety, recreation, and social (Blais and Weber 2006). While an individual's risk attitude in each domain has an impact on the operational availability of the system, the impacts are not uniformly consistent across the set of domains for a given value. After determining both the SOM's individual risk attitude in each of the domains, as well as determining the impact the domain itself has on operational availability, multiplying the two values together and summing each of the products provides a single value, Rtot, which is representative of the SOM's overall risk attitude and expected impact on the reliability of the system with which he or she is interacting. Often times, ρ is even better defined by taking the average across a pool of SOMs' R_{tot} results. The decision to analyze only one individual versus a group of SOMs should be based on whether many SOMs work on a specific system or if one dedicated SOM will work on that

system. In the third step, utility theory is used to determine how this value impacts the "utility" of the system as it relates to reliability by generating the utility function in Equation 1 (Kirkwood 1997):

$$u(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{e^{-\frac{(x)}{\rho}} - 1}{e^{-\frac{100}{\rho}} - 1}, \rho \neq \infty \\ \frac{x}{100}, otherwise \end{cases}$$
(1)

where ρ is the risk coefficient, which is inversely related to the risk tolerance of the SOM and given by Equation 2:

$$\rho = -\frac{1}{(R_{tot} - 1)(F_s)},$$
(2)

where R_{tot} represents the overall risk attitude of the SOM and F_s represents a scaling factor indicating the impact of risk attitudes on system reliability. In the investigation of the impact of risk attitude on the reliability of the system (Equation 1), the *value*, x, is the reliability of the system and the *utility* [u(x)] is the risk-adjusted impact to the expected operational availability of the system. In the fourth step, the systems engineer relates the utility function to the system described in step one. Determining the revised system utility provides the systems engineer with several options. The system may still be of sufficient utility that despite the effects of the risk attitude of the SOM(s) and thus the engineering process may continue unhindered; however, there may be sufficient impact to require addressing the issue before proceeding further in the engineering process. If it is necessary to redesign the system (Step 5), systems engineers will likely choose new system components and/or alter their configuration; however, redesign is not limited to physical alteration of the system. Several other options which may be more practical depending the system's stage in the lifecycle address this issue from a maintainability or supportability perspective rather than reliability. For example, efforts could be made to utilize specialized training to reduce the system's mean time to repair. Additionally, efforts to reduce administrative or logistics delays may prove of use in boosting the system's operational availability levels; however, if any combination of these methods proves insufficient, it may be necessary to address the problem by addressing the risk attitudes of the SOM(s).

References

- Blais, Ann-Renée, and Elke U. Weber. 2006. "A Domain-Specific Risk-Taking (DOSPERT) Scale for Adult Populations." Judgment and Decision Making 1 (1): 33–47.
- Kirkwood, Craig W. 1997. "Notes on Attitude toward Risk Taking and the Exponential Utility Function." *Department of Management, Arizona State University.*

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to acknowledge my advisor, Douglas Van Bossuyt, and my coadvisors, Anthony Pollman and Joseph Sweeney, for constantly vectoring me in the right direction as I made my way through this process. I was fortunate to have so much support from such knowledgeable professionals. I would also like to thank all of my family, friends, and colleagues who helped me along the way.

I. INTRODUCTION

A. MOTIVATION

The Navy is a unique and complex organization with high tempo and extensive operational commitments. To perform well in such a dynamic environment, the Chief of Naval Operations (CNO), Admiral John Richardson, released a document titled *A Design for Maintaining Maritime Superiority* that states that "The United States Navy will be ready to conduct prompt and sustained combat incident to operations at sea" (Richardson 2018). This unified approach to naval strategy suggests that to meet the demand of prompt and sustained combat, operational availability is of paramount importance.

B. THE CURRENT OPERATIONAL AVAILABILITY APPROACH

Systems engineering practices within the Navy generally consider operational availability to be a system attribute determined by the quality and arrangement of the components within the system as well as the system's maintenance concept. In this approach to operational availability, no explicit consideration is given to the characteristics of the personnel interacting with the system as it assumes any individual responsible for operating or maintaining the system will follow all guidance set forth in the maintenance concept (Waeyenbergh and Pintelon 2002, 299). Continued reliable performance of the system is contingent on the system being properly operated and maintained in accordance with said guidance. In the Navy, this responsibility falls to the officers and enlisted personnel to promote and enforce procedural compliance as a means to ensure the system achieves designed availability levels. While this is a valid approach, it does not account for the potential of the system operator/maintainer (SOM) to be in non-compliance with the maintenance concept.

C. THE OBJECTIVE

In order to better predict the availability of a system, engineers must account for not only material considerations, but also the human element (Dhillon 2009, 2). One potential method of improving system engineering processes in this way is by augmenting existing design considerations by measuring the risk attitudes of the individuals who will be interacting with the system and analyzing individuals' risk attitudes to predict the impact on operational availability. A better understanding of how risk attitudes of individuals involved with operating and maintaining a system may be useful in modifying how a system is designed and/or operated to address potential impacts to operational availability from individuals' risk attitudes that are not what systems engineers would otherwise have anticipated.

D. RESEARCH QUESTIONS

How can risk attitude information collected from SOMs be linked to the reliability of the systems with which they interact to improve naval systems design for increased operational availability?

- How can risk attitudes be measured?
- How can risk attitudes be linked to operational availability?
- How can system operational availability be improved in light of this information?

E. SCOPE, LIMITATIONS, AND ASSUMPTIONS

This thesis is limited by the following scope, limitations, and assumptions, many of which provide the basis for future work.

1. Scope

Many psychological factors have the potential to impact operational availability, including changes in anthropometric, sensory, and physiological conditions (Wickens and Kramer 1985, 316). However, the scope of this investigation is limited to examination of risk attitudes as the factor under examination. Determining the interrelationships between the above mentioned psychological factors and the effects they have on risk attitude are beyond the scope of this thesis. As such, the investigation holds all other psychological

factors aside from risk attitude as constant to demonstrate the impact of risk attitude itself on the operational availability of a system.

2. Limitations

This investigation is limited to publicly available research. No existing risk-attitude data for the population of interest (system operators and maintainers) is available, so representative but fictional risk attitude data is provided. The relationships, however, remain the same. Additionally, no empirical data is available to define the strength of risk attitude against other possible factors, such as physiological considerations, sufficient system training, or environmental conditions, on operational availability. Therefore, the coefficients used to represent the relationship of risk attitude to operational availability have been developed using engineering judgement but are not supported with either empirical data or from the literature. The engineering system data used to determine operational availability is representative of data found in naval systems but is intentionally fictional in nature to preserve confidentiality of data sources. Additionally, this investigation is limited to systems that are maintained by humans.

3. Assumptions

Several simplifying assumptions are made as part of this investigation. In the opinion of the author, the assumptions are reasonable and appropriate. This section presents and discusses the assumptions.

It is assumed that the risk attitude data of individuals involved with the operation and maintenance of naval systems has a measurable impact on system reliability and can be reasonably isolated from confounding factors. Furthermore, it is assumed that the risk domains covered in this investigation are dimensionally correct and applicable to the domain of engineering. Research on other distinct populations in several domains indicate that this is a reasonable assumption. For instance, risk attitude of patients to medical procedures has been isolated (Butler et al. 2012). In another instance, the risk attitudes of native German speakers have been investigated (Johnson, Wilke, and Weber 2004). Significant additional work within the domain of risk attitudes for specific situations and populations has been conducted and is available in the literature (Breuer et al. 2016; Farnham et al. 2018; Mishra and Lalumière 2011; Van Bossuyt et al. 2013; Zhang, Foster, and McKenna 2018). Therefore, it is reasonable to make these assumptions.

In the context of this thesis, the assumption is made that the population of interest for risk attitude data is the operators and maintainers of naval systems, and more specifically the sailors who serve in those roles. Further, in alignment with research in the field of risk attitudes, it is assumed that sailors evaluate a decision where there is risk (e.g., option A carries a 20% chance of failure and a large reward while option B carries a 5% chance of failure and a small reward) in a favorable or unfavorable way and then act accordingly (Blais and Weber 2006; Van Bossuyt et al. 2013). Furthermore, this author stipulates that risk aversion has no effect on system performance, as it is indicative of the procedural compliance found in neutral risk attitudes.

In addition to assuming the risk attitudes of the population are representative of those of the SOMs, this author has assumed the risk attitudes of the SOMs will not change appreciably over the system lifecycle. Due to the structure of naval career progression, the average set of SOMs remains consistent as new personnel arrive and others progress to their next assignments. Given the lifespan of the system in comparison to the tour length, this ensures that any variations in risk attitude across a variety of factors would be mitigated across the life of the system (Bond et al. 2016; Doornbos 2018; Yardley et al. 2016, 10) making this a reasonable assumption.

While this author could have developed a unique psychometric risk assessment tool to aid in answering the research question, he chose to generate a generic data set utilizing the structures from existing psychometric risk surveys available in literature (Blais and Weber 2006; Johnson, Wilke, and Weber 2004; Van Bossuyt et al. 2013). The limitation of this approach is that the risk attitude information is from a generic population and not specific to maintenance and professional activity risk attitude information from sailors involved in maintenance activities. However, based on the literature, this approach can still produce some useful results (Farnham et al. 2018; Johnson, Wilke, and Weber 2004). Further, the purpose of this thesis is to develop a systems engineering analysis method rather than a new psychometric risk assessment tool. In future work, it may be valuable to develop a psychometric tool.

The method developed in this thesis is intended to be implemented early in the systems engineering process during overall conceptual system design and architecture to aid in maintenance concept development. The method is targeted toward new systems and the assumption is made throughout the thesis that only new systems are being analyzed. However, the method developed in this thesis may be applicable to existing systems scheduled to go through periods of major overhaul or upgrade.

II. LITERATURE REVIEW AND THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

This section presents background information necessary to understand the context of the research presented in this thesis, a review of existing literature that directly relates to the contribution of this thesis to the literature, and the framework in which this research exists.

A. OPERATIONAL AVAILABILITY

To understand the implications of the CNO's demand for an operationally ready force, one must understand the concept of availability. Engineering literature discusses availability in three main ways, with each of them increasing in complexity. The first of the three is inherent availability. Inherent availability is the simplest of the three forms and is determined by design; it takes into account only the hardware characteristics and assumes ideal support (Defense Acquisition University 2001, 2; Krueger, Walden, and Hamelin 2011, 313). Achieved availability is slightly more complex, and while continuing to assume an ideal support environment, it makes provision for scheduled, preventive maintenance (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 493). The last, and most robust, form of availability is called operational availability and takes into consideration, in addition to all of the factors included in inherent and achieved availabilities, the logistics and administrative delays associated with the system (Defense Acquisition University 2001, 2; Krueger, Walden, and Hamelin 2011, 313). This research focused on operational availability as the central metric as it is the most representative of the environment the system will be operating in and factors in the impact of limited resources (Krueger, Walden, and Hamelin 2011, 313; Pryor 2008).

In the book, *Systems Engineering and Analysis*, Blanchard and Fabrycky (2011, 493) defines operational availability as the "probability that a system or equipment, when used under stated conditions in an actual operational environment, will operate satisfactorily when called upon." This is reiterated in the *Defense Acquisition University Operational Availability Handbook* as "the probability that a system will be ready to

perform its mission or function under stated conditions when called upon to do so at a random time" (Defense Acquisition University 2001). Figure 1, taken from Pryor's "Methodology for Estimation of Operational Availability as Applied to Military Systems," illustrates operational availability in a temporal perspective (Pryor 2008, 422).



Figure 1. Operational Availability by Time. Source: Pryor (2008).

Pryor presents this illustration mathematically, defining operational availability as shown in Equation 1.

$$A_o = \frac{System \, Uptime}{System \, Uptime + System \, Downtime} \tag{1}$$

System uptime and downtime can then be disaggregated further to reveal the three main factors contributing to a system's operational availability. According to the International Council on Systems Engineering (INCOSE), operational availability is a "function of operating time (reliability) and downtime (maintainability/supportability)," which are shown as system uptime and downtime respectively (Krueger, Walden, and

Hamelin 2011, 312). The first of these three factors, reflecting the expected system operating time, is reliability.

1. Reliability

According to INCOSE, reliability is the likelihood a system will work when expected (Krueger, Walden, and Hamelin 2011). This is similar to, but not the same as, availability. While availability is the ratio of system uptime to total time, reliability is simply the likelihood the system will be available when called upon. A system with low reliability has a low percentage chance of being in working condition when called upon (system downtime), which suggests over a given period of time, a system with lower reliability will have more downtime in that period compared to a system of higher reliability. Presented in terms of operational availability, this suggests that for a given set of conditions over a specified time, a system with lower reliability will also have lower operational availability.

According to Blanchard and Fabrycky (2011), reliability for an individual component is a function of the time period of interest and the mean time between failure (MTBF). The most commonly used reliability function that describes component reliability is the exponential reliability function. Blanchard and Fabrycky also disclose that not all types of equipment have the same failure characteristics; therefore, not all equipment will adhere to the formula presented in Equation 2. Exploration of non-exponential equipment failures is beyond the scope of this thesis; however, a more thorough discussion of reliability models can be found in the Handbook of Reliability Engineering (Pham 2003).

$$R(t) = e^{-\frac{t}{M}},\tag{2}$$

where *t* represents the time period of interest and *M* represents the MTBF of the component (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 413). The inverse of MTBF is the failure rate, which is expressed as number of failures per given period. Under this model, increasing the period of interest for a given MTBF results in a lower reliability. Similarly, increasing the MTBF (lowering the failure rate) of a component for a given period raises the reliability of the component. Since reliability is a function of time and typically reliability calculations are given for a specified period of time, MTBF is often used as a stand-in (Defense Acquisition

University 2001). If no maintenance is performed on a system with a given MTBF, its availability can be defined by Equation 3:

$$A_i = \frac{MTBF}{MTBF + MTTR} , \qquad (3)$$

where *MTTR* is the mean time to repair the system and function of its design. This is the most rudimentary conceptualization of availability and referred to as inherent availability (A_i) .

There are several schools of thought regarding methods to improve system availability. Some focus on system hardware attributes where changes to hardware can increase system availability while other approaches focus on component configuration or reformation of the maintenance concept (Fleischer, Weismann, and Niggeschmidt 2006; Waeyenbergh and Pintelon 2002). The most direct method is the hardware approach, which generally suggests replacing components with lower levels of reliability with components that have higher levels of reliability (Whitelock 1953). Replacing components that have lower reliability with components that have higher reliability is often very costly, especially as the expected reliability of the components reaches very high levels (Wang, Loman, and Vassiliou 2004).

In order to understand system reliability, the reliability of individual components must be gathered together, and a system-level reliability calculation must be developed. Reliability block diagrams (RBDs) are a very common method of analyzing system-level reliability from the component level (Guo and Yang 2007). Figure 2 shows an RBD for a generic system with three components placed in series configuration.



Figure 2. Series Reliability Diagram

This is the simplest form of a three-component system with a system reliability given by Equation 4:

$$R_{sys} = (R_A)(R_B)(R_C), \qquad (4)$$

where R_A , R_B , and R_C are the reliabilities of each of the components and the system reliability is their product (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 419). Component configuration capitalizes on the use of series and parallel configurations to improve the reliability of a system (Coit and Smith 1996). There are two main methods of providing redundancy. The first is to place an energized, redundant component in parallel with the original. The second method differs only in that the component is de-energized until the failure of the original component (Coit 2001). This is the difference between active and standby redundancy (Amari and Dill 2010). The equivalent reliability for a number of identical components placed strictly in parallel is represented by Equation 5:

$$R_{eq} = \left(1 - \left(1 - R_{comp}\right)^n\right),\tag{5}$$

where n represents the number of components placed in parallel. Figure 3 shows a seriesparallel system configuration with component B placed in parallel with a redundant part.



Figure 3. Series Parallel Diagram

The reliability for this series-parallel system is defined by Equation 6:

$$R_{sys} = (R_A)(1 - (1 - R_B)^2)(R_C),$$
(6)

where the reliability of a component placed in parallel with a second identical component is represented by $(1-(1-R_{comp})^2)$ (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 420–21).

Methods that focus on maintenance practices improve system reliability through the use of preventive maintenance to increase the effective MTBF of the system (Hong et al. 2014; Swanson 2001). When using preventive maintenance to increase system reliability, system downtime is determined not only by component failure, but also by scheduled preventive maintenance (Defense Acquisition University 2001). When used in reference to a maintenance concept, the MTBF of a system is re-designated MTBM_u or the mean time between unscheduled maintenance. Its counterpart is MTBM_s, the mean time between scheduled maintenance. The terms are then combined and referred to as MTBM, or the mean time between maintenance activities, whether corrective (MTBM_u) or preventive (MTBM_s), is defined according to Equation 7 and is a measure of system uptime (Pryor 2008, 421–22).

$$MTBM = \frac{1}{\frac{1}{MTBM_u} + \frac{1}{MTBM_s}}$$
(7)

System downtime is then measured by the mean active maintenance time, \overline{M} , determined by both corrective and preventive maintenance times (Pryor 2008, 421). This form of availability is known as achieved availability and defined according to Equation 8:

$$A_a = \frac{MTBM}{MTBM + \bar{M}} , \qquad (8)$$

where *MTBM* represents system uptime and \overline{M} represents the mean active maintenance time. As MTBM is a characteristic of the maintenance concept of the system, it is considered part of the design for maintainability.

Once again, the purpose in discussing reliability is to understand its impact on a system's availability. While reliability is the dominant factor in determining a system's inherent availability, inherent availability fails to consider maintenance as a factor in determining the system's uptimes and downtimes (Krueger, Walden, and Hamelin 2011, 313). A more realistic understanding of the system's availability requires inclusion of

factors related to system maintenance, necessitating a discussion of maintainability as a factor in determining system availability (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 493).

2. Maintainability

Blanchard and Fabrycky (2011) describe maintainability as a "design characteristic (a design dependent parameter) pertaining to ease, accuracy, safety, and economy in the performance of maintenance functions." Systems designed to be maintainable capitalize on the system's maintainability characteristics to improve reliability, leading to better operational availability for the overall system; and while the reliability of a system is largely determined by the system's design, it can be positively or negatively impacted by the frequency and quality of maintenance performed on the components (Swanson 2001, 238). To ensure the system remains reliable throughout its operational life, one must ensure that the systems are properly maintained. In her article on linking maintenance strategies to performance, Swanson presents three strategies commonly used in the approach to maintenance (Swanson 2001). She names the first as reactive, in which maintenance is conducted in response to a failure in the equipment. In this method, MTBM is equivalent to MTBM_u. She describes the proactive strategy as one incorporating predictive and preventive maintenance practices to extend the MTBF of system components. In the event desired availability levels cannot be reached by improving system reliability through preventive maintenance, one may need to address the system design by providing redundancy in the form of additional components or functional paths in critical areas (Krueger, Walden, and Hamelin 2011). This is what Swanson refers to as the aggressive strategy, which is centered on the improvement system function and design. She also notes that as the strategies move from reactive to aggressive, the increased system performance comes at the cost of increased requirements for resources, training, and integration.

To this end, in their article on maintenance concept development, Waeyenbergh and Pintelon have expanded on maintenance strategies by suggesting maintenance strategies be introduced to the integrated business concept, and note that as maintenance strategies become more integrated, there has been "a shift from failure-based to use-based maintenance and increasingly towards condition-based maintenance" with increased
emphasis on the production facilities in terms of reliability, availability, and safety (2002, 300).

Because the tradeoff between the frequency of preventive maintenance and system uptime can be complicated, many researchers have begun searching for solutions to optimize system availability. Monga, Zuo, and Toogood (1997), propose a genetic algorithm to optimize the balance between preventive and corrective maintenance actions. Coit and Smith (1996) take a similar approach. According to Coit and Smith, the procedure involves taking an initial population composed of solutions vectors (set of possible component configurations) and applying an objective function, which allows the component configurations to mutate over subsequent iterations until reaching a feasible solution.

While this method is useful for optimization of maintenance, it rests on the assumption of ideal logistics support, meaning that while the method is able to provide more resolution than inherent availability, it fails to include factors outside of the component characteristics and maintenance design. In an organization with limited resources, it is not often reasonable to assume system reliability and maintainability characteristics are the only significant factors in determining the system's availability (Defense Acquisition University 2001). For this reason, it is important to consider the supportability characteristics of the system.

3. Supportability

Supportability is a system aspect primarily concerned with the logistics and support mechanisms by which a system is acquired, installed, and subsequently maintained. Blanchard and Fabrycky define logistics as "that part of the supply chain process that plans, implements, and controls the efficient, effective forward and reverse flow and storage of goods, services, and related information between the point of origin and the point of consumption in order to meet customer requirements" (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 568). However, with regard to operational availability, the most significant supportability aspects focus on system maintenance and support, and the integrated logistics support (ILS) system that provides the materiel. Taken from DoDI 5000.2, the *Integrated Logistics*

Support Guide from Defense Systems Management College defines ILS as "a disciplined, unified, and iterative approach to the management and technical activities" designed to accomplish four objectives (Defense Systems Management College 1994, 1–1). The first objective is to make considerations for system support integral to the design. The second objective is to develop coherent, design-focused support requirements to achieve readiness objectives. The third objective is to obtain adequate support. The fourth and final objective is to provide support at minimum cost throughout the system's operational phase. Integration of ILS characteristics in the calculation of availability leads to the most robust and relevant form of availability to operating forces; operational availability. In relation to system uptime and downtime, impacts from ILS consist of two parts which are then combined with the mean maintenance downtime to provide an overall system downtime. The two parts of ILS that have an impact on system downtime are administrative delay time (ADT) and logistics delay time (LDT) (Pryor 2008, 421). Administrative delay time is the amount of time that the system remains inoperable for administrative reasons including organizational constraints, administrative approval processes, or personnel assignment priories. Logistics delay time is the downtime incurred due to lack of parts availability arising from delays in obtaining facilities to perform maintenance, test equipment with which to diagnose issues, or lack of replacement part stock. System downtime is, thus, defined by Equation 9:

$$MDT = \overline{M} + ADT + LDT , \qquad (9)$$

and operational availability by Equation 10:

$$A_o = \frac{MTBM}{MTBM + MDT} , \qquad (10)$$

where *MTBM* is the mean time between maintenance and *MDT* is the mean maintenance down time, which includes active maintenance time, logistics delay, and administrative delay. Reducing administrative and logistics delay minimizes system downtime and improves operational availability. The emphasis on reduction in these two areas is embodied in the Lines of Effort (LOE) contained in the CNO's *Design for Maritime Superiority*. Logistics is addressed in the LOE Blue in the discussion of ashore logistics posture and in LOE Green in the discussion of the use of additive manufacturing. Similarly, administration is addressed in LOE Green which emphasizes the achievement of "high velocity outcomes" (Richardson 2018).

The operational demands of today's systems have driven research into quantifying the impact of supportability on the availability of a system such as that of Kumar and Knezevic (1998) in their article on analysis of supportability as a critical factor in system operational availability. In their paper, Kumar and Knezevic propose different ways in which supportability concepts can be developed and optimized to address different rates of system failure and repair time. The three cases addressed were constant failure rate with constant repair time, constant failure rate with arbitrary repair time, and arbitrary failure rate and repair time.

Having discussed reliability first as a means of understanding a system's inherent availability, expanding the discussion to include maintainability further refined system availability to an expression of achieved availability. This discussion of supportability has addressed the final factors for determining a system's availability, administrative and logistics delay, to provide the most robust form of availability: operational availability. While integrating the variables of reliability, maintainability, and supportability provides all of the factors necessary to understand operational availability, this discussion can be further refined by addressing the human element of the system and understanding how it impacts the reliability, and ultimately availability, of a system.

B. HUMAN SYSTEMS INTEGRATION

Naval vessels are comprised of systems and can be described as systems of systems (SoS) (Krueger, Walden, and Hamelin 2011, 11). Each system on a naval vessel is operated and maintained by personnel(Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 536–38) . With such a significant effort placed on reliability as a factor in maximizing operational availability (Krueger, Walden, and Hamelin 2011, 312–13), and with the understanding that a significant portion of the negative impacts on the reliability of the system are caused by human interaction with the system (Perrow 1983, 522), substantial effort must be made and great care taken to understand how to best design the systems to accommodate (and in some instances withstand) these interactions with SOMs. These considerations fall under a

domain of engineering called human systems integration (HSI) (Army Research Laboratory 2017).

According to the *Handbook of Human Systems Integration*, HSI is a concept, both technical and managerial in nature, that leverages methods and technologies useful to the implementation of the concept during systems integration (Booher 2003). It defines the top-level objectives of HSI to be the management of the relationships between SOMs, government and industrial organization stakeholders, and system design, production, and operation methods and processes. Correspondingly, others like Blanchard and Fabrycky (2011, 536) convey HSI as a perspective that requires understanding of the physical system elements, to include humans, and their interfaces.

Two benefits of addressing the human element from an HSI perspective are significant reductions in waste and substantial system productivity and performance increases (Booher 2003, 2). According to Blanchard and Fabrycky, one of the goals of system design is to ensure effective and efficient operation and maintenance throughout the system life cycle according to the needs of the customer (2011, 549). They continue by stating that for the system to be effective it must be able to perform all operational and maintenance functions, in a specific manner, in a designated time frame, and without error. In addition, all of which, they note, must occur at minimum cost over the life cycle of the system. Finally, they conclude by stating the goal of the process as the maximization of all system-level goals to include availability, dependability, and performance (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 549).

HSI, according to the Department of Defense (DoD), is comprised of seven domains: Manpower, Personnel, Training, Human Factors Engineering (HFE), System Safety, Soldier Survivability and Health Hazards (Army Research Laboratory 2017). While improvements in operational availability can be achieved for operational systems in many of these domains, improvements made during the design phase are reserved for the HSI domain of HFE, which attempts to account for these traits in the realms of human psychology, among others. This is relevant to this investigation as the model proposed by this author was designed to implement information gleaned from analysis of human factors to improve HSI during the design phase.

C. USABILITY AND HUMAN FACTORS ENGINEERING

To maintain high operational availability for a system, in addition to reliability, maintainability, and supportability; one must address the usability characteristics of the system. Hardware and software design alone does not guarantee good system usability (operability) no matter how well done (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011); and to this end, the system must take into consideration a variety of human factors. Blanchard and Fabrycky insist that in addition to reliability and maintainability, consideration of human factors must be undertaken starting with conceptual design (2011, 550).

A variety of factors must be taken into consideration from a usability perspective when designing a system including the anthropometric characteristics, sensory factors, physiological factors, and psychological factors of the SOM as well as relationships between these factors and the larger system design (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 536). Anthropometric characteristics involve human dimensions such as arm span, weight, and height (Perrow 1983, 523). Sensory factors include sight, sound, smell, and touch, while physiological factors relate to environment impacts such as temperature, humidity, or noise level (Booher 2003, 557). Finally, psychological factors relate to personal attitudes, risk tolerance, and motivation (Dhillon 2009, 36; Perrow 1983; Krueger, Walden, and Hamelin 2011, 330–31). The psychological factors are of special interest to this research as they relate to the likelihood that a SOM will perform his or her duties as expected.

Failure to take human factors into consideration during system design often results in poor usability which can lead to decreased reliability of the SOM as an effective part of the system. To counter this outcome, some engineers have proposed conducting human reliability analyses in an effort to mitigate the effects of the perceived "weak link in the chain" (Dhillon 2009; Dougherty and Fragola 1988). Dhillon expounds upon this point by giving examples of different types of maintenance errors. He notes six main categories of errors including "recognition failures, memory failures, skill-based slips, knowledge-based errors, rule-based slips, and violation errors." None of these errors is desirable and effectively constitutes abuse of the system. Blanchard and Fabrycky (2011, 562) note that most emphasis in HFE focuses on system abuse as a result of unintentional actions by the SOM; however, in addition to the abuse resulting from unintentional acts, systems also suffer from abuse arising from willful acts of negligence or malevolence. Willful acts of abuse are typically violation errors, which warrant investigation of the psychological component of HFE (Dhillon 2009, 66–67). This does not imply that a system cannot be designed without expressly addressing these factors, but rather available information on the psychological disposition of the SOMs should be incorporated to improve the system design process (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 536).

D. PSYCHOLOGY

Many human factors engineers have backgrounds in engineering psychology, which often proves useful for basic human factors work; though, it has its limitations when trying to influence organizational desires (Perrow 1983, 523). Wickens and Kramer (1985) define engineering psychology as "the study of human behavior with the objective of improving human interaction with systems" (307). They expand by illustrating its connection to three related disciplines: HFE, ergonomics, and human skilled performance. HFE has already been discussed above and will not be expounded upon any further. Ergonomics, they assert, is similar to HFE, but it focuses more specifically on physiology and environmental factors. Lastly, they speak briefly on human skilled performance as it pertains to psychology, which addresses issues arising in the performance of complex tasks without the express objective of using the data to improve system design.

For purposes of this thesis, this author has explored engineering psychology as it pertains to psychological factors and their influences on maintenance. *System Engineering and Analysis* defines psychological factors as pertaining to the relationship between job performance and the human mind with its emotions, traits, and behavior patterns (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 548). It continues by asserting that even if all other factors have been optimized, a poor psychological disposition in a SOM increases the probability of diminished performance. While Blanchard and Fabrycky (2011, 548) note physiological factors may greatly influence psychological factors, this author has chosen to hold the physiological factors constant to isolate the impact of the psychological factors on maintenance outcomes properly.

E. RISK

Existing research in risk attitudes with regard to risk tolerance and risk aversion across personal domains is available in the Domain-Specific Risk-Taking (DOSPERT) Scale (Blais and Weber 2006) and the Engineering-DOSPERT (E-DOSPERT) for engineers in their professional practice across several domains (Van Bossuyt et al. 2013). The DOSPERT recognizes five dimensions of risk: ethical, financial, health and safety, recreational, and social. Blais and Weber define risk attitude as the "willingness to trade off units of perceived risk for units of perceived return" (2006, 34).

While prior research on risk attitudes in engineering led to the ability to perform risk attitude-adjusted decision-making at the stakeholder level (Van Bossuyt et al. 2012), more recent research relating risk attitudes with ethical decision-making and associated behaviors has provided a foundation for the exploration of risk attitudes in engineering at the level of the technician (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011; Booher 2003; Dhillon 2009, 68, 83). Using risk attitude data of SOMs is exemplary of aspirational, rather than predictive, risk-based system design. The aspirational versus predictive nature of different risk attitude survey techniques was noted by Pennings and Smidts (2000) when investigating lottery methods and psychometric methods of assessing risk attitude for Dutch hog farmers. Van Bossuyt et al. (2012) further investigated lottery methods and psychometric methods of risk attitude assessment from the perspective of engineers and found similar correlations to Pennings and Smidts. Out of this work, a method for understanding aspirational risk attitudes of engineers can be used to develop aspirational system designs was developed and implemented into trade-off studies to be used during space mission concept planning (Van Bossuyt 2012; Van Bossuyt, Tumer, and Wall 2013). Aspirational system designs use aspirational risk attitudes of stakeholders collected from psychometric risk surveys such as the DOSPERT or E-DOSPERT surveys to guide the design process toward designs that are more optimal from an aspirational risk attitude perspective and that likely would not have been designed had the stakeholders not investigated their aspirational risk attitudes. Conversely, predictive system designs use lottery method-derived risk attitude information which is predictive in nature to develop designs that the stakeholders would have likely designed themselves. Aspirational system design has generally been used to

analyze the risk attitudes of the ultimate decision-maker in order to make design decisions in his or her absence (Van Bossuyt et al. 2012). While this research also adheres to the aspirational philosophy of risk attitudes in the context of system design, it differs from previous aspirational design research in that this research analyzes the risk attitudes of the SOMs, rather than the major stakeholders as in the case of Van Bossuyt et al (2012) to inform the system design process.

F. THE DESIGN PROCESS

In order to contextualize the research presented in this thesis, it is important to understand the systems engineering design process and how this research fits within the process. Figure 4 depicts the components of the systems engineering "Vee" model (one of several models used to describe the systems engineering process), beginning with the decomposition and definition sequence, proceeding to integration and verification as the design moves from concept to operation.



Figure 4. Vee Process Model. Source: Blanchard and Fabrycky (2011).

System effects related to risk attitudes manifest themselves during system operation, on the integration and verification side of the systems engineering "Vee" diagram (during the system operation phase), which can be factored into the decomposition and definition side of the diagram both iteratively and recursively during system design. The usefulness of employing a systems engineering approach to risk-based design is that it helps the Navy to better understand the relationship between risk attitudes in operators and maintainers of naval systems and their effects on system operational availability. In understanding how system operation and maintenance is likely to be conducted, engineers can apply lessons learned to both equipment overhauls and ground-up system development. Successful implementation of risk attitude-informed adjustments during the design phase through aspirational system designs as described above and as implemented in this research may provide improved system performance through matching system design to realistic operational and maintenance requirements, which may result in increased system operational availability. In order to implement risk attitude-informed adjustments, one method that has seen significant prior use is utility theory (Kirkwood 1997; Pennings and Smidts 2000; Van Bossuyt et al. 2012).

G. UTILITY THEORY

Utility theory is a method of decision making based on assigning a utility to a parameter based on its value (Fishburn 1970, 1). In his book, *Utility Theory for Decision Making*, Fishburn describes the fundamental theorem of utility as one that utilizes axiomatic preferences (values) to mathematically assign a number (utility) to each alternative in such a way that one is preferred over the other based on the utility each alternative provides (Fishburn 1970, 2). Often, the relationship between the value and its utility can be defined mathematically, resulting in a utility function with a shape determined by the decision maker's risk attitude (Kirkwood 1997, 3). The investigation undertaken by this author assumes an exponential utility function and, while no further discussion has been presented due to restrictions in scope, it is a common selection for risk attitude-based utility theory research (Blais and Weber 2006; Van Bossuyt et al. 2012).

The utility function compares the relationship between multiple sets of choice outcomes and, based on the nature of the relationships being investigated, the utility of the figure of merit (often assumed to be dollars in utility theory research although not exclusively) may increase or decrease depending on the utility value of the choice outcomes. For instance, with regard to operational availability, increased reliability (value) results in increased availability (utility). This kind of relationship is generally assumed to be monotonically increasing (Kirkwood 1997). However, some figures of merit, such as mean time to repair, are inversely related to operational availability. The increased time spent in the conduct of maintenance actions adversely impacts the overall availability of the system and the relationship is thus monotonically decreasing. These two relationships are defined mathematically as shown in Equation 11 for monotonically increasing relationships:

$$u(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{e^{-\frac{(x-Low)}{\rho}} - 1}{e^{-\frac{(High-Low)}{\rho}} - 1}, \rho \neq \infty \\ \frac{x-Low}{High-Low}, otherwise \end{cases}$$
(11)

and Equation 12 for monotonically decreasing relationships:

$$u(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{e^{-\frac{(High-x)}{\rho}} - 1}{e^{-\frac{(High-Low)}{\rho}} - 1}, \rho \neq \infty \\ \frac{High-x}{High-Low}, otherwise \end{cases}$$
(12)

where ρ represents risk tolerance (Kirkwood 1997, 6). The high and low values form the upper and lower bounds of the value in question. The depth of the function's curve when graphically plotted is dependent on the value of ρ . As shown in the equation, a larger value of ρ results in a less pronounced curve, while a smaller value results in a curve that is more pronounced, further exemplified in Figure 5.



Figure 5. Monotonically Increasing and Decreasing Relationships. Source: Kirkwood (1997).

The above chapter has provided the foundation and understanding necessary to introduce the main contribution of this thesis in the following chapter. It has provided discussion on reliability, risk attitudes, utility theory, all of which are essential for understanding how they relate to each other and ultimately to operational availability.

III. METHODOLOGY

This chapter presents a methodology synthesizing the concepts of reliability, risk attitudes, and utility theory to quantify otherwise qualitative characteristics of SOMs as they relate to operational availability. The ultimate goal of this process is to use the information to improve the operational availability characteristics of a system through design. The process consists of four main steps providing the engineer with a risk-attitude-adjusted insight into the system's "utility" accompanied by a final step which may be taken by systems engineers that uses the output of the previous four steps to inform any necessary iterations to the system design process:

- 1. Identify key characteristics of the system.
- 2. Determine the risk attitudes of SOMs.
- 3. Develop the utility function.
- 4. Evaluate the utility of the system.
- 5. If necessary, implement adjustments to, or redesign, the system.

As systems engineering is an iterative and recursive process, should the engineer require execution of the fifth step, it may be necessary to perform steps four and five until reaching a satisfactory outcome as shown in Figure 6.



Figure 6. Methodology

A. STEP 1: IDENTIFY KEY SYSTEM ATTRIBUTES

The first step in determining how risk attitude impacts the operational availability of a system is to identify some of the key system attributes. Relevant attributes in determining the operational availability of a system include reliability, maintainability, and supportability characteristics. This method focuses on the reliability characteristics of the system as the mechanism by which risk attitudes affect operational availability.

The reliability of the system is determined by the characteristics and arrangement of the constituent components. As previously discussed, components can be arranged in series, parallel, or a combination thereof. Due to the nature of system reliability calculations, each successive component placed in series decreases the overall reliability of the system. For this reason, it is common to design systems in a series-parallel combination, placing multiple components in parallel at points in the system where individual components are more likely to fail.

The reliability characteristics of each component are multiplied against each other pursuant to the overall reliability equations government by component arrangements to determine the system's overall reliability level. This overall reliability level is the "value," x, of the utility function.

B. STEP 2: DETERMINE RISK ATTITUDES OF SOMS

The next step of the method is to understand the aspirational risk attitudes of the personnel involved with the operation and maintenance of the system beginning with first selecting an appropriate risk attitude test. Five sub-steps occur within Step 2 to determine the risk attitudes of the SOMs including 1) select risk assessment tool, 2) determine risk attitudes, 3) determine relative risk impact, 4) calculate risk coefficient, and 5) identify SOMs.

1. Select Risk Assessment Tool

In the case where aspirational system design is desirable, an aspirational risk attitude test is prescribed. Aspirational risk attitude tests are generally psychometric surveys such as the DOSPERT and E-DOSPERT while predictive risk attitude tests are often choice lottery-based (Blais and Weber 2006; Van Bossuyt et al. 2012; 2013). For the purposes of this research, the author takes the stance that aspirational system design is more appropriate than predictive system design, and thus warrants the use of a psychometric risk survey. This is because systems engineers and SOMs are aspiring to design and operate systems with higher operational availability by influencing system design through the analysis of risk attitudes. This is in line with what (Van Bossuyt et al. 2012) did for aspirational space mission designs.

While some evidence exists that custom tailored psychometric risk surveys are most appropriate to understand specific domains of risk attitudes, such as within a person's private life or professional life, developing a psychometric risk survey specifically tailored for SOMs within the context of naval vessels is beyond the scope of this thesis (Blais and Weber 2006; Van Bossuyt et al. 2013). Instead, the author advocates for practitioners to use either the DOSPERT or E-DOSPERT psychometric risk surveys to gain a high-level understanding of SOM risk attitudes. If further refinement of analysis conducted from the method presented in this chapter is desired, a tailored psychometric risk survey may be justified. Development of a psychometric risk survey is outside the scope of this thesis; information on developing psychometric risk surveys can be found elsewhere (Armstrong and Overton 1977; Fisher 1993; Fisher and Tellis 1998; Lusk and Norwood 2010; Moshagen et al. 2014).

For the purpose of this thesis, the DOSPERT test is used. The DOSPERT test covers five domains of risk-taking/aversion including ethics, finance, health/safety, recreation, and social. While the DOSPERT test and the five domains were developed from a personal, private life risk attitude perspective, these domains are generally well-aligned with potential broad domains of risk attitudes of SOMs at their jobs. This research is echoed in the investigations of decentralized decision-making in structural health monitoring systems as well as military operational risk taking (Valkonen and Glisic 2019; Momen et al. 2010).

2. Determine Risk Attitudes

To determine each SOM's individual risk attitudes in each of five domains of risk, the SOM is given a questionnaire asking for his or her perception of various scenarios involving risk-based decisions. The results of the questionnaire are then analyzed to identify his or her risk attitudes in relation to each domain. The risk attitude information is then translated into a set of coefficients indicating his or her risk tolerance or aversion in each domain.

For purposes of calculations performed in this method, the range of possible risk attitudes is set between -1 for completely risk averse to 1 for completely risk tolerant. Van Bossuyt et al. (Van Bossuyt et al. 2012), used a -3 to 3 scale in their work; however, the scales can be renormalized around any cardinal number set. A value of 0 indicates

completely risk-neutral decision-making. Table 1 provides an example of a SOM's personal risk attitude composition across the five risk domains from the DOSPERT test. In this instance, the SOM is risk averse in two domains, risk seeking in two domains, and risk neutral in a single domain.

Risk Domain	Value (nominal)	Risk Attitude
Ethics	-0.2	Risk Averse
Finance	0.2	Risk Seeking
Health/Safety	0.1	Risk Seeking
Recreation	0	Risk Neutral
Social	-0.3	Risk Averse

 Table 1.
 Example Personal Risk Attitude Composition

3. Determine Relative Risk Impact

While an individual's risk attitude in each domain has an impact on the operational availability of the system, the impacts are not uniformly consistent across the set of domains for a given value. For instance, an individual's desire for social acceptance may lead him or her to decision-making that has a significant impact on the system he or she maintains, whereas his or her risk attitude in the recreation domain would be inconsequential. While readily understandable using intuition and engineering judgement, there is limited research available to provide quantitative data for these relative impacts; however, the method presented in this thesis has the ability for systems engineers or other decision-makers to include such effects. It is beyond the scope of this thesis to quantify rigorously how a relative risk impact score is developed. This is an area that requires future work to be more rigorously developed. However, the method presented in this thesis is targeted for use during the system architecture phase of design as a tool for better understanding what impact risk attitudes of SOMs have on operational availability and, while quantitative in nature, is not intended to be used as a hard-and-fast decision-making tool. Instead, the method presented here is meant to be used to better inform decisions made about system design and maintenance concept. Table 2 provides a representative set of potential relative risk impact levels for a generic situation with reference to maintenance on board a naval vessel. A practitioner using this method is advised to develop relative impact scores appropriate to the system under analysis.

Risk Domain	Relative Impact
Ethics	1.2
Finance	1.1
Health/Safety	1.5
Recreation	0.2
Social	1.35

 Table 2.
 Risk Domains with Relative Impact Levels

4. Calculate Risk Coefficient

After determining both the SOM's individual risk attitude in each of the domains, as well as noting the impact the domain itself has on operational availability, multiplying the two values together yields a domain-specific risk-decision impact. Upon determining the values for each domain, summing them together provides a single value which is representative of the SOM's overall risk attitude and expected impact on the reliability of the system with which he or she is interacting, R_{tot} , as shown in Equation 13:

$$R_{tot} = \sum_{n=1}^{5} T_n I_n \tag{13}$$

where *n* is the risk domain, T_n is the risk tolerance in domain *n*, and I_n is the risk impact of that domain on reliability. Reducing the set of domain values to a single number is useful for several reasons including its ability to be used as a scaling factor in a utility function. Van Bossuyt et al. (2012; 2012) advocated for a similar combination of multiple risk domains in situations where direct mapping from risk domains to a specific risk-informed design decision cannot be made. In the context of operational availability of naval vessels and when using DOSPERT or a similar psychometric risk survey that is not specifically tailored to answer naval vessel operational availability questions, this author suggests that it is appropriate to combine multiple risk domains together into one risk coefficient only after considering the relative risk impact levels of each risk domain.

5. Identify SOMs

Depending on the situation, ρ may be best defined by a single individual SOM's R_{tot} or by taking the average across a pool of SOMs' R_{tot} results. The decision only to analyze one individual versus a group of SOMs should be based on whether many SOMs work on a specific system or if one dedicated SOM will work on that system.

If many SOMs will work on the same system, analysis of risk attitudes across the domains of risk utilizing DOSPERT may reveal similar risk attitudes among the various factors within a group of SOMs. Alternatively, the analysis may reveal large standard deviations within the domains indicating disparate risk attitudes. Given a sufficiently low standard deviation, using the average risk attitude of the SOMs may be desirable for encapsulating SOM risk aversion or risk seeking at a high level.

While this approach works with any group of SOMs, analysis of certain subsets of personnel prove more useful than others. For instance, an engineer may survey all personnel who do a specific kind of maintenance on a specific class of ship, or a representative subset of them. Depending on the magnitude of deviation from an average score, the population can be said to have a relatively homogeneous risk attitude connoting confidence in any subsequent risk impact determination. Conversely, large deviations suggest the average risk attitude to be of low utility as an input to the risk utility function.

In the case of naval vessels for which this method is specifically tailored, this author suggests averaging R_{tot} across a representative respondent pool of SOMs that may serve aboard a vessel of interest. This is in line with how current naval personnel and staffing actions are taken where the vast majority of systems are operated and maintained by many different individual SOMs and no one system is the sole purview of one individual SOM. Equation 14 demonstrates how to combine the R_{tot} of several SOMs to be used in utility theory calculations:

$$R_{tot_{avg}} = \sum_{x=1}^{n} R_{tot_x}$$
(14)

where *n* is the number of SOMs being analyzed and R_{tot_x} is the R_{tot} value for SOM *x*.

Due to the nature of engineered systems, the risk tolerance coefficient does not remain constant over the entire spectrum. Systems with very high or very low nominal availability remain relatively unaffected by risk tolerance. Systems with extremely low reliability levels are relatively unaffected by the SOM as inherent availability, and therefore operational availability, is already poor. Similarly, systems with extremely high reliability levels are relatively unaffected by SOM risk attitudes due to the decreased need for maintenance corresponding to decreased human-system interaction. Conversely, systems with moderate reliability levels are more susceptible to negative impacts from risk-seeking decisions due to the interaction between the higher inherent availability over low reliability systems from the presence of better components and the increased human-system interaction incurred by the maintenance requirements of systems with moderate reliability levels. These two factors combine in such a way that risk decisions have a more significant impact on system reliability (Blanchard and Fabrycky 2011, 485–90). This author suggests quantification using Equations 11 or 12, depending on the "value" by which the investigator wants to estimate the system's "utility." Using utility theory to determine the impact on system operational availability avoids the complexities of multi-objective optimization in determining the impact of risk decisions on the system (i.e., reliability, maintainability, suitability, supportability, economic viability) (Hazelrigg 1996). Since this research has been undertaken to understand how risk attitudes affect the operational availability of a system, this author has chosen to focus on reliability as a parameter of measure as risk attitudes as many of the other factors contributing to the system's operational availability are, at least indirectly, related to the system's reliability. In nominally holding each of the other parameters constant, this author utilized reliability as the single parameter of value to revise the system's utility (operational availability).

C. STEP 3: DEVELOP THE UTILITY FUNCTION

Since reliability is the parameter (value) by which the utility function provides insight into the expected operational availability (utility) of the system, the relationship is monotonically increasing and defined by Equation 11 (Kirkwood 1997, 6). Adaptation of Equation 11 to represent the impact of risk attitudes on operational availability yields Equation 15:

$$u(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{e^{-\frac{(x)}{\rho}} - 1}{e^{-\frac{100}{\rho}} - 1}, \rho \neq \infty \\ \frac{x}{100}, otherwise \end{cases}$$
(15)

where ρ is the risk coefficient, which is inversely related to the risk tolerance of the SOM; the *value*, *x*, is the reliability of the system; and the *utility* [*u*(*x*)] is the risk-adjusted impact to the expected operational availability of the system. Two further sub-steps must occur to fully develop the utility function and are detailed below.

1. Inversion and Application of a Scaling Factor

Evident in Equation 15, increasing the value of ρ produces a less pronounced curve, which incorrectly associates increased risk-attitude with decreased impact on the system. Equation 16 corrects the relationship of ρ with risk attitudes:

$$\rho = -\frac{1}{(R_{tot} - 1)(F_s)},$$
(16)

where ρ indicates the depth of the utility function, R_{tot} represents the overall risk attitude of the SOM, and F_s represents a scaling factor indicating the impact of risk attitudes on system reliability. While the scaling factor can be empirically derived given the right information, in the absence of quantitative historical data, exact determination of the scaling factor has been reserved for future work. This is similar to how Van Bossuyt et al. (2012) and others have treated scaling factors in previous utility theory-based risk attitude work. Having now obtained both x and ρ , Equation 15 solves for the risk adjusted "utility" of the system.

2. Graphical Representation (The Utility Curve)

The relationship between the reliability of a system and its utility is shown in Figure 7, with more risk seeking attitudes deviating further from risk neutral and producing more pronounced curves. Recall from the previous step that the value of ρ is inversely related risk attitude; therefore, increased risk attitude diminishes the value of ρ , thereby producing a more pronounced curve. This author has given a notional 1:1 relationship between reliability and system utility, the positive correlation characteristic of a monotonically

increasing system. Exemplified, this indicates that for a system with a nominal reliability of 90%, the utility of the system, given a risk-neutral SOM, is also 90%. However, for a risk-seeking SOM, the utility would be diminished according to the magnitude of the SOM's risk attitude, as defined in Equation 14. Note that the curves depicted in Figure 7 are likely more extreme than what would be typically observed based on the literature (Van Bossuyt 2012); however, this author has chosen to display them in this manner to demonstrate how the magnitude of ρ can significantly change the utility of a specific decision set for a given value. Risk seeking attitudes that are shown in red, while riskaverse attitudes are shown in brown. Although the various levels of risk aversion are depicted in the figure for completeness, as previously discussed, this author has stipulated that risk aversion as it pertains to reliability is equivalent to risk neutrality. This is based on the understanding SOMs exhibiting either risk neutral or risk averse attitudes will all exhibit the same levels of procedural compliance, namely, full compliance. Low levels of risk aversion or risk seeking are represented by dotted lines, moving to dashed lines and then to solid lines as the aversion or seeking increases in magnitude.



Figure 7. Risk Attitude Utility Curve

D. STEP 4: EVALUATE THE SYSTEM

Possessing the information from the utility function, the engineer is able to determine the effect of a SOM or group of SOMs' risk attitude on system utility. For instance, a system designed with an objective reliability of 95% has a risk neutral utility of 95%, but if the outcome is adjusted to account for a risk-seeking SOM, it may be that the risk-attitude adjusted utility is 92%. While the objective utility of the system is defined as 95%, if the threshold utility for that system is 90%, a risk-attitude adjusted utility of 92% may be sufficient and fail to trigger iteration of the design process. However, if the objective and threshold values are equal or the stakeholder has sufficient motivation to achieve the objective design requirements rather than threshold requirements, system redesign may be the desired course of action.

The information obtained from the risk-adjusted profile is used as an informative tool during the iteration and recursion of system design to ensure these stakeholder requirements are met based on the outcome of the utility function; however, this author notes that redesign need not only include physical alteration of the system. Several other options, which may be more practical depending the system's location in the SE process, do not address the issues from a reliability perspective, but from a maintainability, or supportability perspective. For example, efforts could be made to utilize specialized training to reduce the system's mean time to repair. Additionally, efforts to reduce administrative or logistics delays may prove of use in boosting the system's operational availability levels; however, if any combination of these methods proves insufficient, it may be necessary to address the problem by addressing the risk attitudes of the SOM. A more thorough discussion of options is reserved for Chapter V.

E. STEP 5: ADJUST SYSTEM ATTRIBUTES

If the engineer decides to redesign the system, he or she will choose new system components and/or alter their configuration. As discussed in the previous section, design may be an iterative process. Notionally, based on the utility function, it is possible to determine the necessary system reliability for a given utility and SOM risk attitude; but this author must reemphasize that although this process attempts to quantify otherwise qualitative data, the complex and interdependent nature of the many factors contributing to a system's operational availability limit implementation of this model in an exclusively quantitative manner. Rather, this model is designed to be used as a reference tool to aid in the process of system design. After the new system has been designed, the engineer will determine the revised system reliability and obtain a new system utility from the utility curve. If the outcome is still unsatisfactory, the process with continue to iterate. This iteration process is essentially a repetition of steps 4 and 5 until attainment of a satisfactory outcome.

F. SUMMARY

This author has presented a methodology for the development of the model as well as provided a short discussion of how the outputs of the model can be used by systems engineers to inform design decisions. Given reasonable estimates of the impact of risk decisions on system reliability, the only necessary data to utilize this method are risk attitude information of expected SOMs, which can be obtained by questionnaire, and the reliability data of the system in question, which is already used to determine system reliability. The following chapter provides an example of this methodology applied to a simple series-parallel system.

IV. IMPLEMENTATION OF THE METHOD

This chapter provides an example scenario demonstrating how a risk-attitude-based approach to human systems integration is applied by systems engineers concerned with improving the operational availability of their systems. The example is applied to a generic system broadly representative of a system which may be found aboard naval vessels and shows the implementation of the model discussed in the previous chapter.

A systems engineer has been assigned to a project team developing a system to support various maritime operations with operating periods of 500 hours. Over these time periods, the system must maintain high levels of operational availability. To support these requirements, the systems engineer has determined the system requires a threshold reliability level of at least 90%.

A. STEP 1: IDENTIFY KEY SYSTEM ATTRIBUTES

The system used for this analysis is a notional four-component system with a seriesparallel configuration. The component reliability data for the system are representative of a system with reasonable reliability levels.

1. Component Data

Table 3 shows notional parameters for the system components. The MTBF value accounts for the inclusion of a preventive maintenance plan. The reliability data are based on the operating period of 500 hours.

Time (Hours)	500		
Component	MTBF (Hours)	Failure Rate	Reliability
1	14000	0.000071	0.964916
2	16500	0.000061	0.970152
3	8000	0.000125	0.939413
4	15000	0.000067	0.967216

Table 3.Component Reliability Data

Component three has the highest failure rate, mitigated only by the component configuration.

2. Component Configuration

The system has four components, the third of which has a parallel redundancy as shown in Figure 8.



Figure 8. Example Component Configuration RBD

3. System Reliability

To find the overall reliability, the below equation can be used to match the reliabilities of the components to their layout.

$$R_{tot} = R_1(R_2) (R_{3A} + R_{3B} - (R_{3A})(R_{3B})) (R_4)$$

= 0.965(0.970)(0.939 + 0.939 - 0.939²)(0.967)
= 0.902

Given this reliability, one could expect that given a risk neutral system operator/maintainer in full compliance with the maintenance plan, the system would achieve roughly 90% reliability, meeting the threshold requirement for reliability.

B. STEP 2: DETERMINE RISK ATTITUDES OF SOMS

This example uses the DOSPERT test to analyze the risk attitudes of the SOMs. Determination of risk attitude using DOSPERT contains four to five sub-steps depending on whether the system has a single or multiple SOMs; however, the number of sub-steps may differ depending on the risk assessment tool the engineer chooses to utilize. For this example, the outputs for sub-steps 2.1 through 2.5 have been summarized in Table 4, but a discussion of the explicit execution of the sub-steps is given in the previous chapter. While DOSPERT is capable of measuring the risk attitude of a single person, greater utility is found in analyzing the risk attitudes of a pool of SOMs. This is especially true in the case of naval systems, where the individuals responsible for operating and maintaining the systems are distributed among the divisions, departments, or even the entire crew.

Table 4 shows a notional average risk attitude composition summary for the group of personnel responsible for operating and maintaining the system shown in Figure 8. As shown in Table 4, negative risk attitude values have been reassigned a value of zero to represent the equivalence of risk averse attitudes with risk neutral risk attitudes. This author used a scaling factor of one and solved for the ρ value according to Equation 16 with R_{tot} representative of the average total risk attitude of the group.

Risk Domain	Raw Risk Attitude	Adj Risk Attitude	Risk Impact
Ethics	0.8021	0.8021	1.2
Finance	-0.7397	0.0000	1.1
Health/Safety	0.8750	0.8750	1.5
Recreation	-0.3131	0.0000	0.5
Social	0.5581	0.5581	1.35
R_raw	R_tot_avg	Rho	F_s
0.447	0.606	-1.651	1

Table 4.Risk Attitude Summary

C. STEP 3: DEVELOP THE UTILITY FUNCTION

After defining the system characteristics to obtain the "value," x, and determining the raw risk attitudes, impact-adjusted risk attitudes, population average risk attitude, and scaling factor to find the value of ρ , the systems engineer has all of the necessary components to generate the utility function. Although the SOMs are risk averse in finance and recreation, their moderate social risk seeking coupled with significant risk seeking in ethics and health/safety result in a significant effect on system reliability. For a system with a nominal 85% reliability, with a reasonable scaling factor of one, the risk-attitude adjusted system utility would be approximately 81%. The example system has a reliability of 90.2% which has a risk-attitude-adjusted utility of just over 87% as shown in Equation 17 and depicted by Figure 9.

$$u(x) = u(0.902) = \frac{e^{-\frac{(0.902)}{-1.651}} - 1}{e^{-\frac{100}{-1.651}} - 1} = 87.31\%.$$
 (17)



Figure 9. Risk-Adjusted Reliability as a Function of Nominal Reliability

D. STEP 4: EVALUATE THE SYSTEM

Given the threshold reliability of 90%, this means the system and associated processes, as designed, are insufficient to achieve threshold reliability levels. For a system utility of 90%, assuming the risk data remains constant, solving for "value" indicates the redesigned system must have a reliability of at least 92.33%. To ensure the system achieves the desired utility, the engineer must find a method to improve the reliability of the system by over two percent.

E. STEP 5: ADJUST SYSTEM ATTRIBUTES

Having already determined the required reliability value for the adjusted system, the engineer is presented with several options to improve the system. Improvement of system reliability will require modification of either the system or the maintenance concept. Depending on the nature of the components, component design is an effective method of influencing the reliability characteristics of the system. For a system with a configuration that is malleable, adding components in parallel to boost reliability levels in that subsystem is often a cost-effective way to improve reliability. If the design is less flexible, replacing the components with others of higher reliability levels may be suitable. However, it should be noted that components with abnormally high reliability levels is often prohibitively expensive and is typically used for systems where no other alternative is available. Finally, modifying the maintenance concept to include more preventive maintenance may be able to improve reliability other than reliability improvement, the systems engineer may consider changing how SOMs are interacting with the system (i.e., training, changing the SOM). A further discussion of these recommendations is provided in the following chapter.

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

V. CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Given a system with insufficient utility when accounting for SOM risk attitude, the engineer must provide a path to achieve the necessary utility or the system should not be produced. Fortunately, there are several ways to compensate for the unsatisfactory utility, though not all of the methods require altering the system components. This is especially important for systems, which have already been fielded and are in the operational phase of the system lifecycle. However, for engineers designing new systems to be fielded, early analysis provides information to the engineer in adequate time to incorporate material changes.

A. **RECOMMENDATIONS**

Below is a brief discussion of these changes followed by a few other considerations should material changes be prohibitive.

1. Modify the System

Among the several ways of improving performance through system modification, there are two main methods. The first of which, although costly, would be to get better components. Better components with higher MTBFs yield better inherent reliability, even if that reliability requires a larger capital investment. A second method of redesign, which may be less expensive depending on the stage of the system life cycle, would be to change the component configuration. Adding redundancies and spares as appropriate has the potential to significantly increase the overall reliability of the system. Furthermore, these two approaches are not mutually exclusive. It may be beneficial to spend more money for certain parts which are already expensive, but then redesign the configuration to place some of the less expensive parts in a parallel configuration.

2. Redesign the Maintenance Concept

Another method to addressing the issue of decreased reliability would be to make modifications to, or completely redesign, the maintenance concept. Since preventive maintenance has the potential to effectively increase the MTBF of system components, a more robust, if more manpower-intensive, method would be to adjust the frequency or type of preventive maintenance. Depending on the system and the original maintenance concept, there may be potential for a substantial increase in reliability. A maintenance plan resulting in a 50% greater MTBF yields the following shown in Table 5.

Standard Configuration			
Time (Hours)	500		
Component	MTBF (Hours)	Lambda	Reliability
1	14000	0.000071	0.964916
2	16500	0.000061	0.970152
3	8000	0.000125	0.939413
4	15000	0.000067	0.967216
	(System Reliability	0.90210155

Table 5.MTBF Extension by Maintenance

Improved Maintenance Concept			
Time (Hours)	500	MTBF Extension	50%
Component	MTBF (Hours)	Lambda	Reliability
1	21000	0.000048	0.976472
2	24750	0.000040	0.980001
3	12000	0.000083	0.959189
4	22500	0.000044	0.978023
	<	System Reliability	0.93435329

As evidenced by the table and using the same equation for reliability using the new effective values for MTBF, the system reliability improves by just over 3%.

3. Other Considerations

Training is an effective way to reduce a system's mean time to repair, which would provide more system "uptime." Additionally, efforts may be undertaken to make improvements to administrative and logistics requirements. This could include reducing administrative overhead, streamlining the paperwork routing processes, and/or using administrative methods utilizing more automation. Logistically, keeping replacement parts on hand reduces any logistics delay and ready spares may be able to reduce system diagnostics prior to corrective maintenance.

4. **Replace the SOM**

If no combination of these methods allows the system to reach the desired operational availability, perhaps it is unattainable without a less risk-seeking SOM. This author is aware of two options, though information surrounding the desirability and/or efficacy of either is beyond the scope of this investigation. The first method is to attempt to influence the psychology of the SOMs in such a way that their risk attitudes become acceptable. If changing the risk attitudes of the SOMs proves infeasible, the situation may warrant replacing the SOM with one who is less risk seeking. This is often difficult for many reasons to include the appearance of targeting specific groups whether intentional or unintentional, constraints on time to obtain replacements, or expenses associated with replacement. Finally, it simply may be that the position requires a great deal of specialized training which is difficult to acquire.

B. FUTURE WORK

This author's investigation into the effects of risk attitude on system operational availability has revealed some potential areas for future research. The first area of research this author proposes is an investigation into the applicability of the dimensions of DOSPERT as applied to the military. While DOSPERT is meant to be field independent, no exhaustive study has been done demonstrating universality. Given sufficient time and resources, it may be worthwhile to conduct research into the applicability of DOSPERT in specific fields across DOD. One such outcome of the research would be the relative risk impacts of each of the risk domains as applied to various functions within DOD, such as maintenance, ORM, or development of local standard operating procedures.

Another possible avenue of investigation is into the consistency of risk attitudes within DOD. An analysis of sufficient sample size should reveal the presence, or absence, of common factors across a variety of metrics to include age, type of duty (sea or shore), duty location, gender, age, and point in the ship's lifecycle among others. Furthermore, the investigation should include an analysis of risk attitude consistency over time. If the risk attitude of a population shifts appreciably over the life of the system, and if it changes in a consistent and predictable manner, such information should be taken into consideration during system design. Finally, as verification of this method was demonstrated using notional data, future work should focus on data collection for full validation of the method.

LIST OF REFERENCES

- Amari, Suprasad V., and Glenn Dill. 2010. "Redundancy Optimization Problem with Warm-Standby Redundancy." In 2010 Proceedings - Annual Reliability and Maintainability Symposium (RAMS), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/RAMS.2010.5448068.
- Armstrong, J. Scott, and Terry S. Overton. 1977. "Estimating Nonresponse Bias in Mail Surveys." *Journal of Marketing Research* 14 (3): 396–402. https://doi.org/10.1177/002224377701400320.
- Army Research Laboratory. 2017. "Army HSI Domains." 2017. https://www.arl.army.mil/www/default.cfm?page=3197.
- Blais, Ann-Renée, and Elke U. Weber. 2006. "A Domain-Specific Risk-Taking (DOSPERT) Scale for Adult Populations." Judgment and Decision Making 1 (1): 33–47.
- Blanchard, Benjamin S., and W. J. Fabrycky. 2011. *Systems Engineering and Analysis*. 5th ed. Boston: Prentice Hall.
- Bond, Craig, Jennifer Lewis, Henry Leonard, Julia Pollak, Christopher Guo, and Bernard Rostker. 2016. Tour Lengths, Permanent Changes of Station, and Alternatives for Savings and Improved Stability. RAND Corporation. https://doi.org/10.7249/RR1034.
- Booher, Harold R., ed. 2003. *Handbook of Human Systems Integration*. Wiley Series in Systems Engineering and Management. Hoboken, N.J: Wiley-Interscience.
- Breuer, Wolfgang, Jana Anette Kollath, Astrid Juliane Salzmann, and Rüdiger von Nitzsch. 2016. "The Assessment of Risk Behavior: A Cross-Cultural Analysis Using the DOSPERT Scale." In *Behavioral Finance*, 159–80. WORLD SCIENTIFIC. https://doi.org/10.1142/9789813100091_0005.
- Butler, Shoshana, Adam Rosman, Shira Seleski, Maggie Garcia, Sam Lee, James Barnes, and Alan Schwartz. 2012. "A Medical Risk Attitude Subscale for DOSPERT." http://dspace-prod.lib.uic.edu//handle/10027/8767.
- Coit, David W. 2001. "Cold-Standby Redundancy Optimization for Nonrepairable Systems." *IIE Transactions* 33 (6): 471–78. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1007689912305.
- Coit, David W., and A.E. Smith. 1996. "Reliability Optimization of Series-Parallel Systems Using a Genetic Algorithm." *IEEE Transactions on Reliability* 45 (2): 254–60. https://doi.org/10.1109/24.510811.

- Defense Acquisition University. 2001. "Introduction to Operational Availability." In *Operational Availability Handbook*. Reliability Analysis Center.
- Defense Systems Management College. 1994. *Integrated Logistics Support Guide*. 2nd ed. Belvoir, VA: DSMC Press.
- Dhillon, B. S. 2009. Human Reliability, Error, and Human Factors in Engineering Maintenance : With Reference to Aviation and Power Generation. CRC Press. https://doi.org/10.1201/9781439803844.
- Doornbos, Caitlin. 2018. "Tour Lengths Increased for First-Term Sailors Assigned to Japan, Guam and Spain." News. Stars and Stripes. May 2018. https://www.stripes.com/news/tour-lengths-increased-for-first-term-sailorsassigned-to-japan-guam-and-spain-1.524997.
- Dougherty, E. M., and J. R. Fragola. 1988. *Human Reliability Analysis*. Vol. 21. http://inis.iaea.org/Search/search.aspx?orig_q=RN:21043174.
- Farnham, Andrea, Sarah Ziegler, Ulf Blanke, Emily Stone, Christoph Hatz, and Milo A. Puhan. 2018. "Does the DOSPERT Scale Predict Risk-Taking Behaviour during Travel? A Study Using Smartphones." *Journal of Travel Medicine* 25 (1). https://doi.org/10.1093/jtm/tay064.

Fishburn, Peter C. 1970. "Utility Theory for Decision Making," 246.

- Fisher, Robert J. 1993. "Social Desirability Bias and the Validity of Indirect Questioning." *Journal of Consumer Research* 20 (2): 303–15. https://doi.org/10.1086/209351.
- Fisher, Robert J., and Gerard J. Tellis. 1998. "Removing Social Desirability Bias with Indirect Questioning: Is the Cure Worse Than the Disease?" *ACR North American Advances* NA-25. http://acrwebsite.org/volumes/8212/volumes/v25/NA-25.
- Fleischer, Jürgen, Udo Weismann, and Stephan Niggeschmidt. 2006. "Calculation and Optimisation Model for Costs and Effects of Availability Relevant Service Elements." In LCE2006, 675–80. Leuven.
- Guo, Haitao, and Xianhui Yang. 2007. "A Simple Reliability Block Diagram Method for Safety Integrity Verification." *Reliability Engineering & System Safety*, Critical Infrastructures, 92 (9): 1267–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ress.2006.08.002.
- Hazelrigg, George. 1996. "The Implications of Arrow's Impossibility Theorem on Approaches to Optimal Engineering Design." *Journal of Mechanical Design - J MECH DESIGN* 118 (June). https://doi.org/10.1115/1.2826864.

- Hong, H. P., W. Zhou, S. Zhang, and W. Ye. 2014. "Optimal Condition-Based Maintenance Decisions for Systems with Dependent Stochastic Degradation of Components." *Reliability Engineering & System Safety* 121 (January): 276–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ress.2013.09.004.
- Johnson, Joseph, Andreas Wilke, and Elke U. Weber. 2004. "Beyond a Trait View of Risk Taking: A Domain-Specific Scale Measuring Risk Perceptions, Expected Benefits, and Perceived-Risk Attitudes in German-Speaking Populations." SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 1301128. Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network. https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=1301128.
- Kirkwood, Craig W. 1997. "Notes on Attitude toward Risk Taking and the Exponential Utility Function." *Department of Management, Arizona State University.*
- Krueger, Michael, David Walden, and R Douglas Hamelin. 2011. "INCOSE Systems Engineering Handbook" 3: 386.
- Lusk, Jayson L., and F. Bailey Norwood. 2010. "Direct Versus Indirect Questioning: An Application to the Well-Being of Farm Animals." *Social Indicators Research* 96 (3): 551–65. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-009-9492-z.
- Mishra, Sandeep, and Martin L. Lalumière. 2011. "Individual Differences in Risk-Propensity: Associations between Personality and Behavioral Measures of Risk." *Personality and Individual Differences* 50 (6): 869–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2010.11.037.
- Momen, Nausheen, Marcus K. Taylor, Ricardo Pietrobon, Mihir Gandhi, Amanda E. Markham, Genieleah A. Padilla, Paul W. Miller, Katherine E. Evans, and Todd C. Sander. 2010. "Initial Validation of the Military Operational Risk Taking Scale (MORTS)." *Military Psychology* 22 (2): 128–42. https://doi.org/10.1080/08995601003638942.
- Monga, Amit, Ming J. Zuo, and Roger W. Toogood. 1997. "Reliability-Based Design of Systems Considering Preventive Maintenance and Minimal Repair." *International Journal of Reliability, Quality and Safety Engineering* 04 (01): 55–71. https://doi.org/10.1142/S0218539397000059.
- Moshagen, Morten, Benjamin E. Hilbig, Edgar Erdfelder, and Annie Moritz. 2014. "An Experimental Validation Method for Questioning Techniques That Assess Sensitive Issues." *Experimental Psychology* 61 (1): 48–54. https://doi.org/10.1027/1618-3169/a000226.
- Pennings, Joost M.E., and Ale Smidts. 2000. "Assessing the Construct Validity of Risk Attitude." *Management Science* 46 (10): 1337–48. https://doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.46.10.1337.12275.
- Perrow, Charles. 1983. "The Organizational Context of Human Factors Engineering." Administrative Science Quarterly 28 (4): 521–41. https://doi.org/10.2307/2393007.
- Pham, Hoang, ed. 2003. *Handbook of Reliability Engineering*. London ; New York: Springer.
- Pryor, Gary A. 2008. "Methodology for Estimation of Operational Availability as Applied to Military Systems." *International Test and Evaluation Association Journal*, 420–28.
- Richardson, John. 2018. "A Design for Maintaining Maritime Superiority." Office of the CNO. https://www.navy.mil/navydata/people/cno/Richardson/Resource/Design_2.0.pdf.
- Swanson, Laura. 2001. "Linking Maintenance Strategies to Performance." International Journal of Production Economics 70 (3): 237–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-5273(00)00067-0.
- Valkonen, Antti, and Branko Glisic. 2019. "Measurement of Individual Risk Preference for Decision-Making in SHM." *Structural Health Monitoring 2019*. https://doi.org/10.12783/shm2019/32271.
- Van Bossuyt, Douglas L. 2012. "A Risk-Informed Decision Making Framework Accounting for Early-Phase Conceptual Design of Complex Systems." PhD Thesis, Corvallis, OR, USA: Oregon State University.
- Van Bossuyt, Douglas L., Andy Dong, Irem Y. Tumer, and Lucila Carvalho. 2013. "On Measuring Engineering Risk Attitudes." *Journal of Mechanical Design* 135 (12): 121001-121001–13. https://doi.org/10.1115/1.4025118.
- Van Bossuyt, Douglas L., Chris Hoyle, Irem Y. Tumer, and Andy Dong. 2012. "Risk Attitudes in Risk-Based Design: Considering Risk Attitude Using Utility Theory in Risk-Based Design." AI EDAM 26 (4): 393–406. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0890060412000261.
- Van Bossuyt, Douglas L., Irem Y. Tumer, and Stephen D. Wall. 2013. "A Case for Trading Risk in Complex Conceptual Design Trade Studies." *Research in Engineering Design* 24 (3): 259–75. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00163-012-0142-0.
- Waeyenbergh, Geert, and Liliane Pintelon. 2002. "A Framework for Maintenance Concept Development." *International Journal of Production Economics* 77 (3): 299–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-5273(01)00156-6.

- Wang, Wendai, J. Loman, and P. Vassiliou. 2004. "Reliability Importance of Components in a Complex System." In Annual Symposium Reliability and Maintainability, 2004 - RAMS, 6–11. https://doi.org/10.1109/RAMS.2004.1285415.
- Whitelock, L. D. 1953. "Methods Used to Improve Reliability in Military Electronics Equipment." In Papers and Discussions Presented at the Dec. 8-10, 1953, Eastern Joint AIEE-IRE Computer Conference: Information Processing Systems—Reliability and Requirements, 31–33. AIEE-IRE '53 (Eastern). New York, NY, USA: ACM. https://doi.org/10.1145/1434878.1434886.
- Wickens, C. D., and A. Kramer. 1985. "Engineering Psychology." Annual Review of Psychology 36 (1): 307–48. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ps.36.020185.001515.
- Yardley, Roland J., Daniel Tremblay, Brian Perkinson, Brenna Allen, Abraham Tidwell, and Jerry M. Sollinger. 2016. "Extending Depot Length and Intervals for DDG-51-Class Ships: Examining the 72-Month Operational Cycle." Product Page. 2016. https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR1235.html.
- Zhang, Don C., Garett C. Foster, and Michael G. McKenna. 2018. "Is the DOSPERT Gender Invariant? A Psychometric Test of Measurement Invariance." *Journal of Behavioral Decision Making* 32 (2): 203–11. https://doi.org/10.1002/bdm.2105.

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

INITIAL DISTRIBUTION LIST

- 1. Defense Technical Information Center Ft. Belvoir, Virginia
- 2. Dudley Knox Library Naval Postgraduate School Monterey, California